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	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	Item 7 ‘Student Business’ was starred for discussion in addition to those items already starred on the agenda.
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	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 19 FEBRUARY 2014

	

	Approved
	The minutes of the Faculty Education Committee held on 19 February 2014.
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	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
 
	

	Noted
	There were no matters arising from the previous minutes that were not included in the agenda for this meeting. 
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	REPORT ON ACTION TAKEN OUTSIDE OF THE COMMITTEE


	

	Approved
	The Report of Dean’s Action taken on behalf of the Faculty Education Committee was approved for recommendation to Academic Quality and Standards Committee.
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	REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DEAN 

	

	Reported

Discussed
Reported


	The Executive Dean reported on the progress of the HEFCE Postgraduate Support Scheme that offered eligible Masters students either a discount on tuition fees by mentoring a group of undergraduates or a paid knowledge exchange placement which would stand in place of the dissertation element. The Executive Dean urged departments to encourage eligible students to consider taking part in the scheme before the deadline for application.

The Executive Dean noted that the Postgraduate Support Scheme was offered as a pilot scheme designed to create mobility opportunities for Home and EU students from groups that were underrepresented at postgraduate level. The Head of Department for the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies queried whether the scheme could have been made available for part-time students. The Faculty Employability Co-ordinator noted that the scheme had only been offered for 2014/15 and this could be queried with the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) if the scheme is extended.
The Executive Dean advised the Departments that late proposals for changes to modules would only be considered in exceptional circumstances. The Departments were also advised that the lateness would need to be justified in any application for changes. 

The Executive Dean confirmed that the Education Strategy had been approved by the University Senate, including the requirement that undergraduate courses normally include a final year research project or dissertation. The Departments were advised to consider and think creatively about how students will be supported throughout their studies in preparation of this requirement.
The Head of Department for the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies advised that a “Capstone Project by Long Essay” was being developed for all students starting from October 2014 within the centre. It was agreed that all students completing an undergraduate degree (including a Bachelor of Arts top-up course) would be required to attempt the Project.
The Executive Dean also reported on the decision to standardise the role descriptors for key post-holders in departments. It was noted that the Director of Education was now a standard role for all departments.

The Executive Dean confirmed that the curriculum review would begin across the University in October 2014 and advised the Committee that the reviews would be embedded within existing review processes. It was reported that the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Education) was keen for Departments to give consideration towards a holistic education offering.
The Executive Dean also reminded the Departments of the scheduled audit from the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA), confirming that the visit was expected to take place in December 2014 with meetings expected with Academic Staff and students. The Committee was advised that the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office would contact departments individually in preparation of the visit.
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	STUDENT BUSINESS

	

	Discussed
	The Faculty Convenor and Student Representatives discussed the scheduling of student examinations and raised concerns that the clustering of exams in a single week may affect individual student’s performance. A Student Representative raised a concern that students studying modules across departments may experience an imbalance in the way they were assessed. The Deputy Dean (Education) noted that this might be a concern for students who had studied modules that were assessed by exam only.
The Education Manager advised that an agreement was in place with the Students’ Union regarding the scheduling of examinations, and that the agreement did not allow for students to take multiple examinations in a single day or more than four examinations in a single week. The Executive Dean noted that students were responsible for managing their own workload and advised the Faculty Convenor to raise the concern with the Students’ Union.

The Head of Department for the Department of Government noted that there were seven weeks in the Academic Calendar scheduled for summer examinations and raised a preference to have more time available for teaching. 
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	CONSULTATION ON STUDENT CHARTER UPDATES FOR 2014-2015

	

	Discussed
	The Executive Officer (Registry) presented the proposed Student Charter on behalf of the Student Charter Review Group noting that the document had been developed in partnership with the Students’ Union.
It was explained that the Group had been formed to review the existing Student Charter, and had developed the proposed Charter to be more aspirational and succinct, with a more detailed and informative appendix attached and for introduction for the 2014/15 academic year.
The Committee was generally in favour with the form and content of the Student Charter and were in support of its continued development. Particular regard was given to the separation of the ‘main’ charter and the attached appendix with useful links that connect students to practical and useful information. The Committee was pleased with the amount of collaboration with the Students’ Union that had been involved in its production.

The Committee discussed the grammar and language used in the headlines, arguing that, whilst they members were supportive of the Charter’s rhetoric style, this should not lead to compromising on the need for correct grammar.

A concern was raised by a Student Representative which led to a discussion of the paradox of celebrating differences. The Student noted that, whilst the Charter looks to “celebrate differences”, collectivism was as noteworthy an attribute as individualism. The Committee agreed that, whilst most members had not interpreted the headline in that manner, the sentence should be given further consideration.

The Committee discussed the Charter’s claims that our members ‘change the world’, noting that, whilst many graduates have, the Charter should look to make this claim more credible before guaranteeing its inclusion.
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	REPORT FROM ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PARTNERSHIPS
	

	Noted
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	REPORT FROM PERIODIC REVIEW PANEL 


	

	Reported

Recommend for approval to AQSC

Reported
	The Department of Language and Linguistics presented the report on the Periodic Review of Undergraduate Provision. The Head of Department reported that the Department had received a recommendation of approval by the Periodic Review Panel and had reviewed all of the conditions that had been agreed as part of the review.

In response to the first condition, it was reported that discussion of External Examiner Reports had begun taking place and recorded in the Student-Staff Liaison Committees and that this would be monitored via the Annual Review of Courses.

In January 2014, the Department of Language and Linguistics submitted a proposal as part of the urgent review conducted in relation to monitoring, and moderation of the marking of, Graduate Teaching Assistants. The Head of Department confirmed that the proposal was in line with the University Marking Policy.

It was noted that addressing a number of recommendations and conditions required a collaborative approach with the Study Abroad Office. The Head of Department reported that the Department and the Study Abroad Office had produced an interim report for the Deputy Dean (Education) and had worked together to develop an improved understanding and enhanced working relationship.

The Committee had no comments on the substance of the report, and recommended the approval of the provision until the next review.  All three and four year (including year abroad) variants of the following courses were recommended for approval until the next cycle of review:

· BA English Language

· BA English Language and English Language Teaching

· BA English Language and Linguistics

· BA English Language, Language Acquisition and Language Disorders

· BA Linguistics

· BA Teaching English as a Foreign Language

· BA English Language and History

· BA English Language and Literature

· BA Linguistics and Sociology

· BA Language Studies

· BA French Studies and Modern Languages

· BA German Studies and Modern Languages

· BA Italian Studies and Modern Languages

· BA Modern Languages

· BA Modern Languages and English Language

· BA Modern Languages and Linguistics

· BA Modern Languages and Teaching English as a Foreign Language

· BA Modern Languages with Latin American Studies

· BA Modern Languages with Professional Skills

· BA Portuguese Studies and Modern Languages

· BA Spanish, Portuguese and Brazilian Studies

· BA Spanish Studies and Modern Languages

· BA Drama and Modern Languages

· BA International Relations and Modern Languages

· BA Literature and/with Modern Languages

· BA Philosophy and/with Modern Languages

· BA Politics and Modern Languages

· BA Spanish Studies with Latin American Studies

The Essex Business School advised that the report of the Periodic Review of Postgraduate Provision had not yet been finalised and would be circulated to a virtual meeting of the Faculty Education Committee in advance of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee.
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	RESEARCH DEGREE PROGRAMME REVIEW FOR 2012/13 


	

	Reported

Discussed
	The Committee received a written report from each centre/department/school in the Faculty following the Research Degree Programme Review (RDPR) for 2012/13. Each report provided a summary of the developmental activity undertaken and/or planned by the department/school, relating specifically to its research degree provision, during the 2012/13 academic year.

Each Head of Department was asked to introduce their respective report and provide the Committee with a general overview of any features outlined in the report, including consideration of student survey data and completion and award statistics. In addition Heads were given the opportunity to highlight any specific issues which were under consideration in the department/school and highlight any examples of good practice. 

Following the restructure of Postgraduate Research administration, the Executive Dean was keen to welcome a more faculty embedded approach to providing a quality research experience. It was noted that the Faculty would also have a role to play in providing a space for pan-university and cross-discipline discussion, as well as supporting the University in improving retention in this area. The Executive Dean also noted that the fee income and additional income is variable depending on the student and their discipline, and agreed that this presented a challenge in calculating the costs and resources for appropriate supervision. 

The Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies noted the high number of PhD students within the department, particularly as the Centre was exclusively postgraduate until recently. The Centre confirmed that they were looking to address the balance between undergraduate and postgraduate but acknowledged that this would take time to accomplish.

The Centre was also looking to address the balance of resources given to part-time students and were having discussions on the allocation of finances against workload. The Centre was looking forward to clarity on the costs and resources that should be expected for providing supervision. The Centre was seeking guidance on the variety of models for PhD studies that were already in place at the University (such as the standard 80,000 word thesis or the paper-based thesis etc.) to optimise the research package.

The Department of Government announced that more money had been made available to students for attending conferences and training, which had successfully assisted students in their personal and professional development. The Department also confirmed that they had been supporting students in the transition from Summer School training to using Proficio. 

The Department of Language & Linguistics raised concerns regarding the administration of Research Progress Committees, particularly in relation to the expected deadlines. It was agreed that the Registry should be asked to give consideration to the timeline for processes.

The Department of Sociology noted that the process for selecting students was to be tightened to ensure the standards of candidates were strong. The Department also requested that future bids for the ESRC be aimed towards qualitative funding as well as quantitative to make best use of the Department’s expertise.

The Essex Business School confirmed successful PhD internships had been agreed with HSBC and Invesco. The School noted the challenges of having a significant majority of non-EU students and the impact that this had on retention.

The Institute also reported on the way it managed the application process to ensure the quality of the candidates being admitted.  The first stage was a preliminary telephone interview which took place before further consideration was given. Students were also required to submit a draft of the first chapter and a plan before they were accepted. The Institute confirmed that Researchers started as second supervisors until they achieved Grade 9 and could have full supervisory responsibilities.

The issue of office space was discussed and the Institute of Social & Economical Research outlined their plans to use innovative technology to offer more flexible office space.
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